Girdwood Land Use Committee

Minutes of Meeting on July 13, 2015 

Agenda Item LUC 1507-01: 
Call to order 7PM Bob Dugan

Agenda Approved for July Meeting
Unanimous
Minutes Approved for June Meeting
Unanimous
LUC Officer reports:
Bob Dugan asks if there has been progress on changing Municipal charter to allow GBOS to function as the Community Council for Girdwood. Kyle replies that this was tabled during administration change and is a topic for the Municipal Manager Quarterly Meeting on 7/27/15 at 4PM at City Hall.
Agenda Item LUC 1507-02:  Public Comment
1.  Jerry Fox asks about public process and cell towers that are rumored to be going up. Have they come to LUC/GBOS?
Kyle says that there are 2 towers by Verizon that are anticipated.  The first is a replacement tower on Alyeska Resort property, which is to be replaced with a camouflaged tower at the request of Alyeska Resort.  Planning and Zoning hearing on this tower is not open to the public.

The second is in old Girdwood, on property now owned by Verizon.  No notice of the project has been received yet, but Kyle has been watching for it.

2.  Bob Dugan asks what the result is of the election of 2 open GBOS seats:  Jerry Fox has been sworn in for Seat A and will attend the July GBOS meeting as a supervisor; Seat B will be held by Erin Eker until mayor appoints someone in that role.

Agenda Item LUC 1507-03: Committee reports:

Trails Committee Report (Brian Burnett):  


No report, trails did not meet in July.
Girdwood Area Plan Review Committee (Lewis Leonard)

No report, no change in status
Cemetery Committee (Tommy O’Malley) 


No report
Tennis Court Committee (Jerry Fox)
Volunteers did removal of nets, fence, etc to allow for construction beginning this week.  Project should take 30 days; contractor has 60 days to complete is contractually.
Old Business:
Agenda Item LUC 1503-07:  Discussion of Law Enforcement in Girdwood.
Kyle provided review of the Law Enforcement situation:

Trooper pull-out in January 2016, leaving Municipality of Anchorage and Girdwood Service Area to figure out what to do.  Task force was created to investigate options and research solutions.

Task force members are:  Sam Daniel, Tommy O’Malley, Lou Theis, Mike Opalka, Chief Chadwick. Others are welcome to join and attend meetings.

Until recently, most viable options were:

A. Join Anchorage Service Area @ 3mills increase in taxes

B. Create Girdwood Service Area.  Researching bare-bones service level @ less than 3 mills increase in taxes
With election of Berkowitz and new governor, the administration has indicated to Sam Daniel that they want to work with Governor and see if there is a way to keep troopers.  This will be a topic at the Municipal Manager Quarterly meeting on July 27 at 4PM at City Hall.

In the meantime, Task Force has been working on creating a fact sheet so that they can communicate their findings to GBOS and the community.
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New Business:
Agenda Item LUC 1507-04:  Girdwood Brewing Company Proposal, Z Architects, Brett Marenco and Josh Hegna.  
Group has been meeting for approximately 1 year.  Local residents want to create a brewery in Girdwood.  Land Use regulations require breweries in Industrial zoned areas, which is not available in Girdwood.  The group is working on getting a variance to use property zoned as Commercial instead.

They have found a 1 acre lot along Alyeska Highway abutting the Girdwood Chapel lot.  Area is zoned GC10, Alyeska Highway Commercial Use.  Brewery does not produce noise or other side effects often associated with Industrial Use activities.  
Concept is to build 4000sf building (3000sf for brewery, 1000sf for tasting room.

Tasting room hours are capped at 8PM.  They plan to have open from 12pm-8pm only

Tasting room can serve 36 oz per person per day, sell pony kegs and growlers to carry out.

No plan for food service, maybe just snacks.

Public is allowed to bring their own food in to tasting room.

No entertainment

Group would eventually seek to distribute to other locations (restaurants/bars/etc), but 70-80% of product is expected to be sold from tasting room.

Marencos have been brewing beer since college, both are mechanical engineers.  No brewery experience.

Josh Hegna is school librarian, 

Group is in early phase of conceptual work.  Working on parking and traffic plans for this site.

Z Architects is helping with permitting, looking for public support to help with variance.

This business would be good for local economy and community.
Diana Livingston:

Inquired about timeline:  If all goes well, perhaps starting construction in spring 2016.

Asked how many employees:  starting with 2-3 (brewers and tasting room attendant). 


Brian Burnett:

Bottling or canning?  Perhaps 3-5 years out they would consider canning, depending on success of the product. Focus for now is kegging.

Kyle Kelley states that this location was considered for an RV park in the past and neighbors were very concerned about view shed and noise.  These are elements to be considered by this group as they pursue the variance.  Recommends getting in touch with landowners and neighbors.
Group will present in more detail next month at LUC and will be at GBOS July and August meetings.

Agenda Item LUC 1507-05:  Discussion of Application of herbicides for invasive weed mitigation.  
Tim Stallard with Alien Species Control presented information on invasive weeds.  He manages the weed control for the Anchorage Service Area, and has contract for Girdwood Service Area.  Working closely with Betty Charnon with USFS Glacier Ranger District and has hired Kari Anderson for weed control in Girdwood.
Recent tour of Girdwood found several invasives taking hold.  Invasive weeds cause harm to natural areas, create a mono-culture of plant growth, and replace plants that support the local ecosystem.  

Main invasive weeds in Girdwood that are of concerns are:

1. Reed Canarygrass

Taking hold at edge of soccer field, likely introduced in re-seeding efforts previously.  

Can grow in moving water and compromise fish passages.

Tarping areas and herbicides are most effective in fighting spread.

2.  Orange Hawkweed

Grows in undistrubed natural areas.

Hand pulling does not remove it, continues to grow from broken stems, roots.

Mowing promotes growth.  

Tarping areas and herbicides are most effecting in fighting spread.

3. Bird Vetch

Vine with purple flowers, growing in ditches

Responds well to hand-pulling

4. White Sweet clover

Tall plant with white flower, grows in gravel and glacial river bars

Responds well to hand-pulling

Best route is to prevent invasive weed introduction:  hygiene (clean boots), restrict sale, minimize soil disturbances.

Methods for effective removal, in order of preference:

Manual (hand pulling) is effective is some cases (Sweet Clover and Vetch)

Mechanical control can be effective by mowing, cutting, tarping areas of infestation

Herbicides – last resort for larger areas of stubborn infestation.

Biological ( not used in AK), introduction of competing species, which often creates new problem.

Site of proposed herbicide use is the Soccer Field to combat Reed Canarygrass before it gets in to Moose Meadow or spreads into waterways.

Propose application in the fall, after native species have died off for winter.  Herbicide to be sprayed on canarygrass, where it travels to roots and kills plants.  Herbicide does not spread through water and is inert quickly.
Likely to achieve desired result in 2 applications, then spread new seed to grow in treated areas. Cost of application within cost of Girdwood Service Area Invasive Weed contract.  Seeking approval from community before proceeding.

Brian Burnett

Would the canarygrass die off if it was buried in proposed future construction in the area?  Possibly, but it may poke out from beneath and re-grow.  Also, much of infestation is along edge of forest, perhaps not in likely construction area.  Finally, construction project is not yet on the books and could be several years out.

Will group provide MSDS sheet for future meetings so that public can see hazards to it’s use.  What do people who apply the herbicide need to wear for protection from chemicals?  Yes, MSDS sheet will be available.  Toxicity of chemical proposed is less than caffeine.  To apply herbicide, must wear shoes, socks, long sleeve shirts, long pants, eye protection.  No respirator, etc needed.

Betty Charnon:

Also requesting to spot spray tufts in baseball field in the fall.

Meeting adjourned 8:15PM


